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The recent closure of five US power stations is forcing the industry to 
confront big questions about radioactive waste, writes Paul Brown. Who is 
to pay the mounting costs of managing the wastes and keeping them 
secure? And precisely where will be their final resting place? 
The nuclear waste issue has always been a moral issue - as well as a financial 
one - that should not be left to future generations to solve. 
Long-term employment is hard to find these days, but one career that can be 
guaranteed to last a lifetime is dealing with nuclear waste. 

The problem and how to solve it is becoming critical. Dozens of nuclear power 
stations in the US, Russia, Japan, and across Europe and Central Asia are 
nearing the end of their lives. 

And when these stations close, the spent fuel has to be taken out, safely stored 
or disposed of, and then the pressure vessels and the mountains of concrete that 
make up the reactors have to be dismantled. This can take between 30 and 100 
years, depending on the policies adopted. 

In the rush to build stations in the last century, little thought was given to how to 
take them apart 40 years later. It was an age of optimism that science would 
always find a solution when one was needed, but the reality is that little effort 
was put into dealing with the waste problem. It is now coming back to haunt the 
industry. 

Nuclear waste as a business opportunity 

Not that everyone sees it as a problem. A lot of companies view nuclear waste as 
a welcome and highly profitable business opportunity. 

Either way, because of the dangers of radioactivity, it is not a problem that can 
be ignored. The sums of money that governments will have to find to deal with 
keeping the old stations safe are eye-wateringly large. 

They will run into many billions of dollars - an assured income for companies in 
the nuclear waste business, stretching to the end of this century and beyond. 

The US is a prime example of a country where the nuclear waste issue is 
becoming rapidly more urgent. 



The problem has been brought to the fore in the US because five stations have 
closed in the last two years. The Crystal River plant in Florida and San Onofre 1 
and 2 in California (see photo) have closed down because they were judged too 
costly to bring up to modern standards. 

Two more - Kewaunee in Wisconsin and the Vermont Yankee plant - could no 
longer compete on cost with the current price of natural gas and increased 
subsidies for renewables. 

Who is to pay the mounting costs? 

Nuclear Energy Insider, which keeps a forensic watch on the industry, predicts 
that several other nuclear power stations in the US will also succumb to 
premature closure because they can no longer compete. 

The dilemma for the industry is that the US government has not solved the 
problem of what to do with the spent fuel and the highly radioactive nuclear 
waste that these stations have generated over the last 40 years. 

They have collected a levy - kept in a separate fund that now amounts to $31 
billion - to pay for solving the problem, but still have not come up with a plan. 

Since it costs an estimated $10 million dollars a year to keep spent fuel safe at 
closed stations, electricity utilities saddled with these losses, and without any 
form of income, are taking legal action against the government. 

The US government has voted another $205 million to continue exploring the 
idea of sending the waste to the remote Yucca Mountain in Nevada - an idea 
fought over since 1987 and still no nearer solution. Even if this plan went 
through, the facility would not be built and accepting waste until 2048. 

The big problem for the US, the utility companies and the consumers who will 
ultimately pay the bill is what to do in the meantime with the old stations, the 
spent fuel, and the sites. 

Much of the fuel will be moved from wet storage to easier-to-manage dry 
storage, but it will still be a costly process. What happens after that, and who 
will pay for it, is anyone's guess. 

The industry is having a Nuclear Decommissioning and Used Fuel Strategy 
Summit in October in Charlotte, North Carolina, to try to sort out some of these 
issues. 

In the Europe, similar problems 

But America is not alone. The UK has already closed a dozen reactors. Most of 
the rest are due to be retired by 2024, but it is likely that the French company 
EDF, which owns the plants, will try to keep them open longer. 

http://www.tampabay.com/news/business/energy/shutting-down-crystal-river-nuclear-plant-will-cost-12-billion-take-60/2156453
http://www.nrc.gov/info-finder/reactor/songs/decommissioning-plans.html
https://www.dom.com/about/stations/nuclear/kewaunee/
http://www.masslive.com/news/index.ssf/2014/03/vermont_board_oks_plans_to_clo.html
http://analysis.nuclearenergyinsider.com/
http://www.nei.org/Issues-Policy/Nuclear-Waste-Management/Disposal
http://1.nuclearenergyinsider.com/LP=71


The bill for dealing with existing nuclear waste in Britain is constantly rising and 
currently stands at £74 billion, even without any other reactors being 
decommissioned. 

The government is already spending £2 billion each year trying to clear up the 
legacy of past nuclear activities, but has as yet found no solution to dealing with 
the thousands of fuel rods still in permanent store at power stations. 

As with the US, even if a solution is found, it would be at least 2050 before a 
facility to deal with this highly dangerous waste could be found. By that time, 
billions of dollars will have been expended just to keep the used fuel from 
igniting and causing a nuclear meltdown. 

It is hard to know how the industry's finances could stand such a drain on its 
resources without going bankrupt. 

Similar problems are faced by Germany, which is already closing its industry 
permanently in favour of renewables, and France, with more than 50 ageing 
reactors. 

Japan, still dealing with the aftermath of the Fukushima accident in 2011, is 
composed of crowded islands where few people will welcome a nuclear waste 
depository. 

Many countries in the former Soviet bloc with ageing reactors look to Russia - 
which provided them - to solve their problems. But this may be a false hope, as 
Russia has an enormous unsolved waste problem of its own. 

The easy answer - prevaricate and hope for the best 

In all these countries, the issue of nuclear waste and what to do with it is a 
problem that has been put off - both by the industry and politicians - as an issue 
to be dealt with sometime in the future. But the problem is becoming more 
urgent as the costs and the volume of waste rises dramatically. 

Unlike any other form of generation, even dirty coal plants, getting rid of nuclear 
stations is no simple matter. To cleanse a nuclear site so that it can be used for 
another industrial use is difficult. Radioactivity lasts for centuries, and all 
contamination has to be physically removed. 

For many critics of the industry, the nuclear waste issue has always been a moral 
issue - as well as a financial one - that should not be left to future generations to 
solve. 

The industry itself has always relied on its continuous expansion, and developing 
science, to deal what it calls "back end costs" at some time in the distant future. 

http://www.ibtimes.com/fukushima-story-nuclear-disaster-reveals-new-insight-japanese-catastrophe-1554714


But as more stations close, and fewer new ones are planned to raise revenue, 
putting off the problem no longer seems an option, either for the industry or for 
the governments that ultimately will have to pick up the bill. 
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